# ASAN KOREA PERSPECTIVE

## Vol 03 No 13

2018.06.18 - 2018.07.01

## Follow up Inter-Korean meetings

The North and South Korean government held two separate meetings on June 26 and 28 to discuss infrastructure development. In particular, the discussion focused on resuming the construction of the Gyeongui (Moonsan~Gaesung) and Donghae (Jejin~Gumkang) railways<sup>1</sup> as well as the Donghae (Gosung~Wonsan) and Gyeong-ui (Kesong~Pyongyang) highways.<sup>2</sup>

### **Suspension of Joint Military Exercises**

On June 19, South Korea and the US announced to suspend the Ulchi Freedom Guardian (UFG) joint military exercises. The continuation of other military exercises such as Key Resolve and Foal Eagle would depend on the actions taken by North Korea. On June 23, the two countries also agreed to suspend the Marine Exercise Program (KMEP).<sup>3</sup>

The US-ROK defense ministerial meeting was held on June 28. US Secretary of Defense James Mattis and ROK's Minister of National Defense Song Youngmoo discussed OPCON transfer and suspension of joint military exercises. However, the two sides emphasized that there will be no change to the size of US military stationed in South Korea.

#### **President Moon in Russia**

President Moon visited Russia during June 21~23 to meet with President Vladimir Putin. President Moon delivered a 20-minute speech at the lower house of Russia's Federal Assembly, emphasizing economic cooperation between South Korea, North Korea, and Russia.<sup>4</sup> Both President Moon and President Putin signed a joint statement which affirmed their support for denuclearization and peace on the Korean peninsula.<sup>5</sup> The two countries also signed MOUs in 12 areas including railroad, energy, and gas.<sup>6</sup>

#### **Reorganization of the National Assembly**

The National Assembly has failed to reorganize following the local election on June 13.<sup>7</sup> There are significant disagreements over the election of the Chairperson for the Standing Committees as well as the assignment of individual members to respective committees.<sup>8</sup>

## **Managing Debts**

The Financial Services Commission (FSC) and Financial Supervisory Service (FSS) announced on June 24 that they would release the new guidelines for a free walkout option applicable to non-monetary financial institutions like savings banks. This permits delays the repayment of outstanding loans in the case of bankruptcy and/or serious illness/injury.<sup>9</sup>

The FSC stated on June 25 that it would begin strict management of household debt, leases and individual business loans. The FSC identified the rise in household debt and real estate leases due to the expansion of internet banks as one of the reasons behind this decision.<sup>10</sup>

## **Fiscal Spending**

After securing a clear victory during the last round of provincial elections, the Democratic Party of Korea called for an increase in public expenditures "beyond imagination" for next year's budget. Latest rumor is a minimum of a KRW 30trn (USD 26.94bn) increase for spending on social welfare and job creation. Opposition parties and critics question the impact of expanded public spending.<sup>11</sup>

On June 25, the Ministry of Trade, Industry and Energy (MOTIE) announced that it will partner with the private sector to scale up investments in hydrogen cars and recharge stations as part of its "2020 Platform for Industrial Innovation". This platform sets out a plan to invest a total of KRW 2.6trn (USD 2.34bn) by 2022. Subsidies for hydrogen buses are to be implemented from 2018, providing 50% tax deductions for companies that participate. MOTIE also projected a multiplier effect of 3,800 new jobs by 2022.<sup>12</sup>

#### The Chinese Connection

On June 25, the Federation of Korean Industries and the Chinese International Council for the Promotion of Multinational Corporations (CICPMC) opened the "6th Korea-China CEO Roundtable." Held every year since 2012, the Roundtable was canceled the last two years following Korea's decision to deploy THAAD. This year's Roundtable was held in Jeju Island at the request of the CICPMC, citing its interest in the island's initiative to go carbon-free by 2030. The CICPMC observed that the atmosphere of peace with North Korea as being conducive to introducing the Belt and Road Initiative in the Korean Peninsula.<sup>13</sup>

1 "남북, 北철도 현지 공동 조사...7월24일 경의선부 터," *중앙일보*, 2018년 6월 26일.

2 "[전문] 남북 도로협력 분과회담 공동보도문," *동아 일보*, 2018년 6월 28일.

3 "'무기연기' 한미해병연합훈련 KMEP는...서북도서 방어 등 목적," *연합뉴스*, 2018년 6월 23일.

4 "文대통령 러시아 하원 연설, 기립박수 받아 "한반 도는 지금 역사적 대전환"," *조선일보*, 2018년 6월 22일.

5 "한·러 정상, 회담결과 언론발표...환영만찬으로 마 무리," *중앙일보*, 2018년 6월 22일.

6 "한국-러시아 12건의 MOU, 별도의 MOU 7건도 체결," *The Blue House*, 2018년 6월 22일.

7 "여야, 오늘 국회 원 구성 협상 돌입," *YTN*, 2018년 6월 27일.

8 "국회 원구성 협상 시동... 여야 '샅바싸움' 예고," *한국일보*, 2018년 6월 25일.

9 "저축은행 등 2금융권도 '질병·실직' 빚 갚기 어려 워지면 상환 유예," *경향비즈*,2018년 6월 24일.

10 "최종구 '신용대출·전세자금 대출 급증, 엄격 관

리'," *경향신문*, 2018년 6월 25일.

11 "與'깜짝 놀랄만큼 재정 풀어라'... 김동연 또 압 박," *조선일보*,2018년 6월 21일.

12 "대도시 시내버스 정규노선에 수소버스 투입...민 관 공동 수소차 시장 2조6000억 투자," *경향신문*, 2018년 6월 25일.

13 "사드 사태후 2년만에... 韓中 경제인 교류 재개," *동아일보*, 2018년 6월 26일.

The Asan Institute for Policy Studies is an independent, non-partisan think tank with the mandate to undertake policy-relevant research to foster domestic, regional, and international environments conducive to peace and stability on the Korean Peninsula, as well as Korean reunification

Published by The Asan Institute for Policy Studies Address 11, Gyeonghuigung 1ga-gil, Jongno-gu, Seoul 110-062, Republic of Korea Website <u>http://www.asaninst.org</u> Email <u>info@asaninst.org</u> President/Chairman: Hahm Chaibong Copyright © 2017

Contributing Staff (in alphabetical order by last name): Kim Seonkyung Lee Soo-hyun

> Editor: J. James Kim